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MINUTES OF THE EAST FIFE SPORTS COUNCIL

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

17th September 2020 at 7pm
  Zoom 
Attendance Present: 
Rona McCraw – Chair

Hilary Lumsden – Secretary/Treasurer 

Jamie Moffat – Sports Development Officer

Hayley Smith – Active Schools Coordinator

Mandy Strachan – Tayport Tennis Club

Margaret Kennedy – Councillor
Elspeth Wallace – Fife AC

Gary Anderson – SRUC

Martin Turnbull – St Andrews Table Tennis Club

Gillian Paton – Ladybank Golf Club

Richard Brickley OBE, MBE – Disability Sport Fife

Mike Sawyer – Fife Croquet Club

Philip Towler – Fife Croquet Club
Vanessa Renegger – Tayport Tennis Club
David Chalmers – Elie & Earlsferry Sailing Club

Sean Allen – St Andrews Tennis Club

John Sibbald – St Andrews Angling Club

Scott Urquhart – Fife Sport & Leisure Trust
Grant Stevenson – Fife Sport & Leisure Trust
Claire Millar – Pegasus Gymnastics Club

John Vaughan – Olympiad

Lorna Drummond – St Andrews Sailing Club

Morag Robertson – Ladybank Bowling Club

Brenda Morrison – Lundin Ladies Golf Club
John Arbuckle – Howe of Fife RFC

Rona McCraw welcomed everybody. 

1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies were lodged from Angela Small, Chris Lowe, David McPherson, Stephen Benwell, Andrew Arbuckle, Gilbert Valentine and Helen Nimmo.
2. Minutes from Previous AGM held on 19th Sept 2019
John Vaughan asked for correction to Attendance – M Smith is not 
associated with Olympiad.
Minutes were approved. Proposer, M Strachan; Seconder, G Paton.
3. Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.
4. Annual Report by Chair
Attached as Appendix 1. Proposer, J Vaughan; Seconder, J Sibbald.
5. Annual Report by Secretary / Treasurer
Attached as Appendix 2. Proposer, E Wallace; Seconder, G Paton.
6. Presentation and Approval of Accounts
Circulated prior to the meeting. No questions. Proposer, M Turnbull; Seconder, J Arbuckle.
7. Appointment of an Independent Accounts Examiner
The Chair recommended that Henderson Black remain as the accountants for EFSC. Approved.
8. Affiliation Fees 2021/22
It was agreed that affiliation fees would remain at £15.  
The number of affiliated clubs for the current year is recorded as 75.

9. Election of Executive Committee
The Chair asked for new members to step forward to represent the Executive Committee. It was discussed that in respect of the shutdown to sport in the current year due to C-19, that the Chair stay for one more year but that she will step down next year and that a replacement will need to be found. Proposer, J Vaughan; Seconder, M Strachan. 
The Vice-Chair, Robbie Nellies, stepped down and agreed to stay as a member of the Executive Committee.
A new Vice Chair was proposed by the Chair; seconded by Philip Towler.
The existing members of the Executive Committee will continue in place.

The Chair thanked M Strachan for the 4 years she has served as a member of the Executive Committee, as she stepped down.

M Strachan proposed V Rengger to join the Executive Committee, seconded by the Chair.
10. Any Other Business
M Kennedy asked G Stevenson from Fife Sport & Leisure Trust.to update members about how the opening of community facilities is progressing so that they may spread positive news around communities. The Trust has had positive feedback since opening the first 3 venues on 14 Sept, especially from swimmers. The staff will use what they have learned this week as they move on to open further venues over the coming weeks. The staff have all stepped up and driven the process with confidence that passes on to users. Cupar all-weather pitches are open Mon to Thurs and Sat/Sun, with ad-hoc bookings currently. The website echoes the social media campaign highlighting changes to timetabling, book processes and FAQ. There are brand new booking systems and some unused areas eg, squash courts have been utilised to expand gym space. Feedback from swimming clubs is good and they have appreciated walk through prior to training starting. The Trust is happy to continue discussions with the sports council about community consultation going forward, M Kennedy thanked the Trust for this and their work echoing the need for engagement on the use of facilities for the good of mental and physical health and wellbeing. 
J Sibbald thanked the sports council for its support with funding during this financial year for the St Andrews Angling Club’s Wheelyboat, allowing access to the water for anyone with a disability who wishes to fish or not. It has been delivered and a launch will be planned once guidance allows. The boatshed is used by the Mens Shed group and other clubs/groups are welcome to use it.
11. Date of Next Meeting
The date of the next AGM is Thursday 16 September 2021.  
Close of Formal AGM.
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Appendix 1
East Fife Sports Council

Chair’s Report 2019 – 2020

I welcome everybody to our first virtual AGM. It has been an unusual year. While many good things have happened there has also been a number of frustrations. The aim of the sports council is to promote the sporting activities of member clubs. In doing so we continue to work in partnership with Active Fife and Scottish Club Sport to look at how we can best support local clubs. This year we welcomed the partnership of Fife Sport and Leisure Trust to ensure that community-based clubs remain to have a voice when critical decisions are made. 

There is no doubt that Covid-19 has had a significant effect on sport, clubs and the sports council alike. A year ago we could never have imagined that sport would effectively cease to happen for a number of months.

For the last few months, the sport council has been having virtual meetings with the other sports councils, Fife Sport and Leisure Trust and Wendy Chamberlain MP

But, for most of this financial year things did go ahead.

The Quiz Night is always successful with Duffus Park Bowling Club being the venue.  Once again Disability Sport proved to be the winners. We are hopeful that this year the Quiz Night will take place in November. We will keep you up to date on how things go 

Early in September we started preparations for setting up a Young Persons Panel, which is expected to be a sub-group of the sports council. Meetings had taken place with Fife Voluntary Action who were advising on how to go about this. Unfortunately these discussions have been put on temporary hold until things get back to some kind of normality. 

In November we held a successful training day where 40 people attended either First Aid or Child Protection training. Another training day was due to take place in May, however, this has been postponed to a later date.

Meetings also took place with Fife Sport and Leisure Trust following the cut in hours in the Cupar and St Andrews sports centres. Discussions have taken place on how the sports council could help the Trust engage more with the public when making decisions that affect public facilities. It was agreed that the sports council would assist the Trust in carrying out a public consultation on how the sports centres could be best used by the community. Although virtual meetings continue to be held, the actual consultation will have to take place at a later date. 

In November Hilary and I attended a Conference hosted by the Scottish Observatory for Sport in Scotland, the theme being Community Sport. The various workshops highlighted the precarious situation in the UK regarding sports facilities mainly due to lack of resources.  Due to our concerns about the future of Community Sport in Scotland the sports council agreed to support the ‘#saveleisure’ digital campaign which is urging the UK Government to set aside £800m  to support the community sport facilities across the UK affected by the Covid-19 pandemic. Several letters have been sent to a number of SMPs and Wendy Chamberlain MP asking them to support this campaign. 

As you are aware we had to postpone the Annual Awards Ceremony. We initially thought that this might take place indoors is September, however, this will now be impossible. We have arranged an outdoor ceremony at Duffus Park Bowling Club. This is a strictly invitation only event where winners from each category have been given a 10-minute slot where prize winners can come to receive their award from the sponsor and have their photograph taken. The list of winners and runners up will be posted on our Facebook page and website and in editions of the Fife Free Press after this event.

As we are now having virtual meetings the sports council is still able to offer grant assistance and as we are aware of the financial impact on clubs that Covis-19 has had we have introduced a Covid-19 Emergency Grant. The aim of the grant is to help clubs prepare for the continuation of their sport in line with Government Guidelines. This grant will be available until 31st August 2021. 

I would like to say a special thanks to Hilary for all her support and help over the year. Without her the sports council would not be so successful. I also thank Active Fife, the Executive Committee, clubs and volunteers for their support and look forward to another eventful and successful year.
Rona McCraw

Chair, East Fife Sports Council

Appendix 2

Secretary/Treasurer’s Report 2019-20

The AGM period for review from April 2019 to March 2020 for the East Fife Sports Council was busy and positive but sadly ended in lockdown. I will highlight the significant issues and events that took place.  
The new online facilities for grants, affiliation and awards nominations that were installed in March 2019 allowed quick and easy registration for 2019-20 membership and resulted in the majority being submitted and paid by the end of May, with any outstanding by September; there were 74 paid members by the end of the period. In April, I attended the final meetings for Fife Council’s Physical Activity and Sport Development Plan, which had some excellent proposals, but which sadly was not carried forward. The Chair and I attended a useful meeting of the three Fife Sports Councils in May, which was planned to be a quarterly meeting but this has not continued after the departure of Emma Broadhurst (who headed Fife Council’s sports team) at the end of the year. May was busy as we also planned our Volunteer Day – offering member clubs subsidised training at a central East Fife location. Laura Baxter ran the second stage of her Lead to Exceed workshops, where two clubs took part as well as a club from our sister council Kirkcaldy & Central Sports Council (K&CSC). We also fully updated our Constitution in partnership with K&CSC and Fife Voluntary Action. 
The accounts were collated over the summer ahead of the AGM and the proposed changes to the Constitution were circulated. It was also decided that Greig Hopcroft (who was development officer for K&CSC) would take over the support and design of the sports council websites through his role with Scothosts in Edinburgh. Planning the Volunteer Day progressed with a number of clubs securing places on the CWPS and First Aid courses. SALSC Bowling competition was held in July, with St Andrews Bowling Club hosting the Mens event.
September is another busy month, planning for the Awards nominations (we added a new Club Award for 2020), preparing for the AGM and attending the SALSC conference. This year SALSC became Scottish Club Sport and the conference was held in Stirling, with a range of excellent presentations, including the Observatory for Sport in Scotland. Our own AGM welcomed new members onto the executive committee and agreed our updated Constitution. Towards the end of the month news was breaking about cuts to the opening hours of Cupar Sports Centre and East Sands Leisure Centre, and news that Fife Sport and Leisure Trust (FSLT) was facing financial pressures to keeping facilities open full time. The Chair and I met with the Trust to discuss the matter and our invitation to join the sports council executive committee as a partner and to have open communication with the many members within our affiliated clubs was accepted. Plans were ongoing on how to consult with users and the community about use of the facilities pre-lockdown. 

The autumn and winter months brought much discussion on topics such as FSLT, Fife Council’s change to rates decision that would impact clubs significantly and a reversal in the decision about pitches at the new Madras College resulting in a public appeal by the hockey community. In November we held our highly successful Volunteer Day at Bell Baxter High School, which welcomed 18 clubs and qualified 30 individuals in Child Wellbeing and Protection in Sport (tutor Anna Tizzard) and 10 in First Aid (tutor Meg Buchanan). Clubs paid a fee of £20 only, with some bringing up to seven volunteers, the response was excellent with demand for a similar event in the spring. We then hosted our annual Quiz Night at Duffus Park Bowling Club, where last year’s winner Disability Sport Fife held on to their title. The Chair put forward a plan to introduce a Young Persons Panel to work alongside the executive committee, this has been delayed by lockdown, but it is intended we continue discussions on the remit of this panel and appropriate PVG requirement (with guidance from Fife Voluntary Action and Disclosure Scotland) once lockdown eases. At the end of the month, the Chair and I attended the Observatory for Sport in Scotland conference in Edinburgh, which focused on the future for sport and physical activity in Scotland and the issues the sector faces from continuing cuts in funding and investment. This newly formed independent organisation aims to collate as much data as possible from around Scotland to back up the sector’s position to be able to use it to inform and lobby decision makers. 

The winter months were busy with preparations and planning for the Awards Ceremony, which was to follow a similar format to last year, partnering with Cupar Corn Exchange and Sunshine Kitchen. I attended Hub meetings where possible and appreciated hearing about the priorities of each of the three areas. In January we met with Cllr Brian Thomson who discussed his proposal to try and help fund a hockey pitch at Station Park in St Andrews. I met with FSLT and the president of Cupar and District Swimming Club regards the changes to opening hours at Cupar Sports Centre. We had planned to take part in the May launch of the new Larick Centre in Tayport, but sadly this too was cancelled. We had been planning our second Volunteer Day in May, which was also cancelled. The Chair and I attended our sister councils’ awards nights in Dunfermline and Kirkcaldy and just as we were ready to celebrate our own, we were faced with the heart-breaking decision to cancel just three days before the event. We had been looking forward very much to this event, a focus of our year and which had such impressive nominations. We had fantastic support again from our sponsors and had been delighted to welcome triple-jumper Nony Mordi as our guest speaker and Richard Brickley OBE, MBE again to present the awards. At the time we had hoped to reschedule the event later in the year, but we now plan a small, distanced handover event at the end of this month.

I would like to say a huge thanks to the Chair and the committee for their help and support this year as we made a decisive move towards a digital way of working. Sadly we said goodbye to Mark Smith, who stepped down from the committee in June. I look forward to our members getting back to their activities and to offering absolute support to them as they work through the challenges that lockdown has created, with a focus on necessary training, financial and governance support and planning the best route back. I also look forward to continuing support for our partner FSLT and the Community Leisure UK ‘#SaveLeisure’ campaign to enable the full reopening and recovery of the public leisure sector.

Treasurer’s Report

Attached to the email is a copy of the Sports Council Accounts Report for the period April 2019 to March 2020 inclusive; independently examined by the appointed Accountants, Henderson Black & Co. The accounts have been signed off by the accountants as in order.

We have had an interesting year having increased income slightly and decreased expenditure, achieving a significant surplus. There are some points that you should be aware of to explain the presented figures as follows: 
Income
Membership Subs are significantly increased with total members up at 74, which shows strong support for the work the sports council is doing. We lost one Sponsor, due to changes in leadership but this sponsor hopes to return, we also gained a new sponsor. Training Course Fees amounted as £20/club contribution for the Volunteer Training Day (as above) and a donation was kindly made by The New St Andrews Golf Club towards the training.
Expenditure

The significant decrease is primarily due to the cancellation of the Awards Ceremony, as well as the move to digital communication.

Grants income for the period was awarded to:

Lead to Exceed (Duffus Park Bowling Club, Howe of Fife RFC) 300

St Andrews Sailing Club £250

Freuchie Bowling Club £250

St Andrews Angling Club £500

Ladybank Bowling £400

St Andrews Curling Club £300

Elie & Earlsferry Sailing Club £150

Madras College £412.44

TOTAL £2562

Postage etc fell significantly due to the move to digital communication and reduction in printing and postage costs (Awards printing cost included in Awards).
Admin cost fell due to reduced hours in March as the Awards Ceremony was cancelled and Affiliation for 2020-21 (sent out before 31 March) was postponed. 
Travel & Accom came down, due to the move to digital communication. 
Events & Awards is significantly down due to the cancellation of the Awards Ceremony and the goodwill of suppliers not charging; the breakdown is:

* SALSC Bowling £330
* Quiz £191
* Awards cost £1139 (if this had gone ahead cost would have been similar to last year c. £4000). 
Computer Services was for support/upgrade of the website plus a link to our Facebook page feed, the web hosting fee and Microsoft Office annual fee.
Training Course Costs were for the two tutors (Child Protection and First Aid) delivering training courses at the Volunteer Day.

If you have any questions please do not hesitate to ask.
Thank you
Hilary Lumsden 


